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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On April 25, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on January 23, 2013, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

January 24, 2013.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her back.
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4. The claimant is entitled to weekly compensation rates are

$487 for temporary total disability and $365 for permanent partial

disability.

5. Respondents have accepted a 10 percent impairment to the

body as a whole.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1.  Whether the claimant is entitled to wage loss.

2. Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

attorney’s fee.

3.  Whether the claimant is entitled to an additional 2

percent anatomical impairment rating.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“a. The Claimant contends that her temporary
disability benefits were stopped once Dr.
Blankenship determined that she had reached
MMI; however, her permanent partial disability
benefits were not automatically started
although she has undergone back surgery and it
is obvious that she has sustained some amount
of permanent impairment.  The Claimant
contends that if a permanent impairment rating
has not been assessed by the time of the
hearing, the Administrative Law Judge should
determine permanent impairment utilizing the
Fourth Edition of the AMA Guides to Evaluation
of Permanent Impairment.  Further, the
Claimant contends that she is entitled to wage
loss disability greatly in excess of her
impairment.

b. The Claimant contends that her attorney is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The claimant sustained a compensable injury
to her lumbar spine.  The medical expenses and
TTD have been paid.  The PPD rating is
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unknown.  The claimant has no wage loss.  She
is a phlebotomist and can perform the same job
at the same wages.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a thirty-two-year-old female

who was employed by the respondent as a phlebotomist.  In March

2010 the claimant was lifting one end of an eighty-pound box when

she sustained an admittedly compensable injury to her back.

The claimant received medical treatment by Dr. James

Blankenship with the Neurosurgery Spine Center in Fayetteville,

Arkansas.  After undergoing conservative treatment, it was Dr.

Blankenship’s recommendation that the claimant undergo surgical

intervention.  In March 2011, Dr. Blankenship performed an anterior

lumbar interbody arthrodesis at the lumbosacrum with androdesis at

the adjacent segment at L4-L5.??

The claimant was seen by Dr. Blankenship again on April 28,

2011.  Following is the body of the clinic note from that visit:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Jennifer is six
weeks out from her multilevel arthrodesis and
doing well.  She actually wants to go back to
work next week, and I have released her to do
that.  She is changing jobs to where she is
just supervising, and we have gone over some
restrictions for her.  I will plan on seeing
her back in six weeks, and we will see how she
is doing.  I do think it is a paramount
importance that she is not going to be in
active hands-on therapy that Jennifer have a
home E-Stim unit at least for this next six
weeks while she is transitioning into her job
in Oklahoma City.”

The claimant gave the following testimony about her return to

work during direct examination:

“Q  Why did you return to work so quickly
after a lumbar fusion?
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 A  I was in jeopardy of losing my position
and I felt pretty good.  He said that I was
doing wonderfully.  And he said that if I felt
like I was able to work, then I could go back.

Q  Okay.  And so when you went back, how did
your condition do?

A  I did fine up until, I think, August or
September is when the pain started to get
pretty bad and the numbness started going down
my right leg.

Q  So just a few months after you got back you
got worse?

A  Yes.

Q  What were your basic job duties during that
period of time?

A  I was a supervisor for the Blood Center in
Oklahoma City.  I oversaw the daily
production.  I also did medical screening.  In
a small room we just asked all the questions
and did all the vital signs.  And then I also
performed whole blood phlebotomy, which was
just the regular way of donation.  I had to
squat and stand frequently on that.  And then
apheresis procedures where I didn't squat a
whole lot, but I did a lot of stooping and
things like that, just the same thing I had
done previously pretty much.

Q  Now, you talked about a lot of squatting
and stooping.  Give us some idea what you mean
by a lot.

A  Every 30 seconds to a minute I have to get
eye level with a weight that is about this
tall (indicating).

Q  When you say about this tall, this lady has
--

A  I'm sorry, it was about two feet off the
ground at the top of it.

Q  Okay.

A  And we are not allowed to move it in any
way whatsoever, so we have to get our eyes
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perfectly level with it to make sure
everything is exact.

Q  And why is it that you have to do that with
such frequency?

A  Because we have to actually take the bag
off the weight and shake it back and forth to
invert the blood so it does not clot in the
bag to ensure good product.  And then hang it
back and make sure our weights are hitting
where they need to.  They have to stop at a
certain weight.

Q  So you are a phlebotomist?

A  Yes.”

It was the claimant’s credible testimony that she began to

have increased pain in her low back after returning to work.  A

clinic note from September 8, 2011, supports the claimant’s

testimony.  Following is the assessment and plan portion of that

medical record:

“I told Ms. Southard that we need to get her
in to see Dr. Cannon for bilateral SI joint
injections.  This is going to be very
difficult with her work schedule, but we are
going to work hard to get that arranged for
her once it is approved by her Workmen’s
Compensation carrier.  I told her that as far
as her pain medication goes, let us continue
to wean down.  I would like for her to try to
only take four a day of her hydrocodone.  We
will continue her on her Neurontin at the same
dose at this time.  She will need to return
for her regular scheduled visit in October
with Dr. Blankenship with x-rays.  She agrees
with this treatment plan and left today with
no questions.”

The claimant continued to treat with Dr. Blankenship which

included low back and radiating buttock and leg pain.  This

treatment included epidural steroid injections by Dr. Cannon and

other forms of conservative care.  In January 2012, Dr. Blankenship
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recommended a Z-joint injection for the claimant.  If that failed,

the claimant was to receive a CT scan.

On February 23, 2012, the claimant again was seen by Dr.

Blankenship.  The clinic note states, “She underwent CT scan after

a Z-joint injection did not bear any fruit late last month.”

Following is the recommendation portion of Dr. Blankenship’s clinic

note:

“I have told Jennifer that is very rare that I
offer potential dorsal column stimulation
trial in this setting, but in this situation I
think it is appropriate.  She is a go getter
and was back working and doing well until this
most recent flareup.  We have been unable to
treat her conservatively.  I have offered her
a trial of dorsal column stimulation, which
would start off with a neuropsychological
evaluation.  She is going to take a DVD home
and then let us know whether she wants to do
this or not.”

On May 16, 2012, surgeon David Cannon performed a procedure to

place two spinal cord stimulator percutaneous leads in the epidural

space under fluoroscopy.  The claimant was then seen for follow up

on July 2, 2012, by Dr. Blankenship’s APN, Rhonda Findley.  At that

time, the claimant indicated that she was not getting a lot of low

back relief; however, she had experienced “50 percent improvement

in her leg pain.”  The clinic note further indicates that the

claimant had become “somewhat deconditioned” and was recommended to

physical therapy for conditioning.

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant gave the following

testimony about her return to work for the respondent after the

spinal cord stimulator was placed in her body:
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“Q  Now, once you had a spinal cord stimulator
implanted, did you return to work at some
point?

A  Yes.

Q  Are you still employed with United Blood
Service?

A  No.

Q  And when did that employment end?

A  December 24, 2012.

Q  And why did that employment end?

A  I was not being paid.  I had back insurance
premiums from being off work for the
procedures and everything, and they had to
take all of my pay for two solid months, and I
lost my home and was not able to pay any bills
or feed myself.

Q  So from the time that you returned to work
following the spinal cord stimulator implant
until you finally ended up losing your job,
you didn't get paid?

A  I did not get paid.

Q  Why did you keep working?

A  I needed a job and I was hoping I could
stick it out until everything got caught up
and then I would be okay.  I did try just to
make things work out because I had been with
them for over five years.

Q  Did you talk to somebody at United Blood
Services in a supervisory capacity and ask
them if they could recoup those insurance
premiums at some rate less than taking all of
your money?

A  Yes, I did.

Q  Who did you talk to?

A  I spoke to our Human Resources Directors,
Joe McNeal and -- it is alluding me for a
moment.
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Q  Anyway, your HR person?

A  The HR people, yes.

Q  Would they cooperate with you in any way?

A They said that the insurance company
wouldn't allow it and all of it had to be paid
within the end of the year.

Q  Within a year?

A  Within the end of the year.

Q  Okay.  So have you been able to find a job
anywhere else?

A  No.

Q  Was your pay after you returned to work
following the spinal cord stimulator any
different than your pay was at the time of
your accident?

A  Yes.

Q  Was it more, less, or about the same?

A  Much less.

Q  How much were you earning at the time that
they put you back to work following the spinal
cord stimulator implant?

A  Thirteen dollars an hour.

Q  Have you attempted to find work anywhere
else?

A  Yes, I have.”

On December 10, 2012, Dr. Blankenship authored a letter

regarding the claimant’s back difficulties including his belief

that the claimant had reached maximum medical improvement at that

time.  Dr. Blankenship also placed permanent restrictions on the

claimant and discussed his medical opinion regarding the claimant’s

impairment rating.  Dr. Blankenship’s letter states, “This
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narrative has been based on a reasonable degree of medical

certainty and review of the patient’s most recent radiographs, a

complete review of her chart and then formal rating based on the

Fourth Edition AMA Guidelines.”  Following are portions of that

medical record:

“As far as permanent restrictions, I would
place a permanent weight lifting restriction
on Jennifer of 25 pounds.  She should not do
any prolonged twisting or bending at the
waist.  If in fact we need a more definitive
statement concerning work ability, then a
functional capacity evaluation would be
required.  As best I can tell through my
notes, Jennifer has not had a functional
capacity evaluation since she has been in my
care.  The restrictions I have placed on her
would be at my best idea in the absence of
doing a formal functional capacity evaluation.

Concerning an impairment rating, the patient
would qualify for an impairment rating based
on her arthrodesis.  Under Table 75 Subheading
4C single-level spinal fusion without
objective findings, signs or symptoms, she
would qualify for a 9 percent impairment to
the body as a whole with an additional 1
percent added for the adjacent segment, which
would bring her to 10 percent.  There is no
good rating system for dorsal column
stimulation in the Fourth Edition AMA
Guidelines.  The best thing that I can do is
to consider this to be a second operation,
which would add another 2 percent, which would
bring her impairment to 12 percent impairment
to the body as a whole.”

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to an additional 2 percent anatomical impairment

rating.  As previously stated, the respondents have accepted a 10

percent impairment rating to the body as a whole.  However, it is

the claimant’s belief that she is entitled to a 12 percent

impairment rating.  After review of the AMA Guides and Dr.
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Blankenship’s December 10, 2012, letter giving his explanation of

his 12 percent impairment rating to the body as a whole, I must

agree with Dr. Blankenship.  While the Guides do not directly

comment on a spinal cord stimulator, the Guide does discuss a

second surgery.  It is clear that it is Dr. Blankenship’s opinion

that the claimant did undergo a second surgery and, thus, the

additional 2 percent impairment rating was given.  Inasmuch, I

find that the claimant is entitled to a 12 percent impairment

rating to the body as a whole.  However, the claimant’s attorney is

only entitled to an attorney’s fee on the 2 percent impairment

rating that I have awarded above the 10 percent impairment

previously accepted by the respondents.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to determine

whether or not she is entitled to wage loss disability due to her

admittedly compensable injury.  In order to do this, we must look

at factors that include the claimant’s age, education, work

history, willingness to work, and physical limitations.  Here, the

claimant is thirty-two years of age, the claimant has had two years

of college education, some technical training, and received on the

job training as a phlebotomist.

The claimant gave testimony that she worked as a receptionist

for a law firm when she was eighteen years of age and has also done

work as a CNA for more than one medical care provider.  In the

claimant’s job for the respondent the claimant was required to do

squatting and lifting with her job duties prior to her admittedly

compensable injury.  Again, the claimant returned to work after her
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surgical intervention from her compensable injury and was placed in

more of a supervisory role; however, her job still required

extensive squatting which is outside her permanent restrictions.

The claimant again returned to work after her spinal cord

stimulator was installed.  Her job duties for the respondent, at

that time, included sitting for long periods of time; however, the

claimant was allowed to alternate to a standing position, although

it was her credible testimony that this made her job more difficult

in that she was placing telephone calls from the respondent’s call

center and was required to make a quota.  Her need to stand up and

move about caused her difficulties in performing that job.  The

claimant did not receive wages during the time period that she

returned after her spinal cord stimulator in that the claimant was

obligated to repay moneys to the respondent for the time they

continued her group health care premium while she was unable to

work due to her admittedly compensable injury.  When the claimant

did return to work in the call center position at a reduced rate of

pay, she had to pay the group health premium back which resulted in

her receiving checks for $0.0.  It was the claimant’s testimony

that she could not continue to work and make no money and she

eventually voluntarily left the respondent’s employment.

As far as the claimant’s willingness to work, it is clear that

the claimant returned to work both after her first surgery and

after her spinal cord stimulator was installed.  The claimant’s

willingness to work is overwhelming in that she actually worked

without receiving any moneys for a period of several weeks.  The
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claimant’s physical limitations as set out in Dr. Blankenship’s

letter dated December 10, 2012, include a lifting restriction of 25

pounds and no prolonged twisting or bending at the waist.  It is

the claimant’s credible testimony that she has attempted to find

work and has been unable to do so since her employment ended with

the respondent.

After reviewing factors including age, education, work

history, willingness to work, physical limitations, the claimant’s

testimony, and medical records submitted in this matter, I find

that the claimant is entitled to wage loss disability benefits in

an amount that would be equal to a 30 percent whole body

impairment.  This amount would be in excess of the 12 percent whole

body impairment rating that I have previously determined the

claimant to be entitled to.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on January 23, 2013, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed January 24, 2013, are hereby accepted as

fact.
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2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to an additional impairment rating of 2

percent to the body as a whole which is over and above the 10

percent already accepted by the respondents for a total impairment

rating of 12 percent to the body as a whole.

3. The claimant is entitled to wage loss disability in an

amount that would be equal to a 30 percent whole body impairment

rating.  This wage loss disability is in excess of the 12 percent

whole body impairment rating that has previously been accepted and

awarded.

4. The claimant’s attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in

this matter commensurate with the benefits awarded herein and the

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.  As to the attorney’s fee

regarding the impairment rating, the claimant’s attorney is only

entitled to a fee on the 2 percent of additional whole body

impairment that was awarded above the respondents’ stipulation of

to a 10 percent whole body impairment rating.

ORDER

The respondents shall pay the claimant an additional 2 percent

impairment rating to the body as a whole regarding her compensable

injury.  This 2 percent is over and above the 10 percent which was

previously accepted by the respondents making the claimant’s total

impairment rating 12 percent to the body as a whole.

The respondents shall pay the claimant wage loss disability in

an amount that would be equal to a whole body impairment of 30

percent.
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The respondents shall pay the claimant’s attorney an

attorney’s fee commensurate with the benefits awarded herein and

the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.  As to the attorney’s fee

regarding the impairment rating, the claimant’s attorney is only

entitled to a fee on the 2 percent of additional whole body

impairment that was awarded above the respondents’ stipulation of

a 10 percent whole body impairment rating.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the benefits awarded herein,

with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents

in addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to

be withheld by the respondents from such benefits pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-715.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


